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Full Council
Tuesday 26 September 2023
Coleford Town Council Chamber

7.00 pm - 9.00pm
Minutes

At the Meeting of the Coleford Town Council, there were present:

Cllr. N Penny (Mayor)

Cllr. M Cox (Deputy Mayor)

Cllr. M Beard




Cllr. S Cox


Cllr. M Getgood
Cllr. P Kyne
Cllr. H Lusty
Cllr. K Robbins
1. Apologies received from Cllrs. Parker, Starr, Drury, Elsmore, Kay, County Cllr Allaway-Martin
2. There were no declarations of interests
3. There were no new Dispensation requests
4. There were no members of the public present
5. The Minutes of 29 August 2023 were proposed for agreement, and they were unanimously agreed.
Cllr. Penny signed, as a true record of that meeting

6. Matters arising from the Minutes of 29 August 2023:
Re: Item 16 – following engagement with the Police, CTC to seek further meeting with Nick Cook and for Councillors Penny and M Cox to have delegated authority to engage.
Re: Item 19 – Town Clerk updated on scheduling of working group re: Formal Youth Engagement, and it was noted, following some discussion, that there was a need for CTC to formulate and agree a position prior to wider engagement. In turn, working group to be progressed with a pre-meeting of council members.

Re: Item 23 – Cllr Getgood completed a litter pick

Re: Item 29 – Cllr Penny updated and expressed that we’ve shown willingness to engage and the Police have not engaged with us, including in the meeting with Nick Cook.
7. Reports from District and County Councillors
Cllr Kyne updated regarding a recent Teams call with Wendy Jackson. He has obtained a staff structure chart. She will attend Marketing & Regeneration committee meeting in October. He has been trying to progress public conveniences

8. To agree Payments
Sept 23 Payments Schedule (already circulated) was considered, alongside additional verbal payments presented in the room. Re: item 17 of F&AM committee minutes, Waste Manged was agreed to be paid annually and the direct debit to be cancelled. Subject to clarifying Christmas Lights invoices, all payments totalling: £41,127.92 were proposed, and unanimously agreed, for payment

9. To agree Petty Cash payments for the Town Council, and Tourist Information Centre (TIC)
Petty Cash payments were proposed, and unanimously agreed, for payment.

10. To note the Cash Books and Bank Reconciliations
Cllr Penny summarised Cash Books, and Reconciliation Reports; which were noted by Members. It was asked that the high interest savings rate be reviewed and added to the F&AM agenda to consider investments or higher savings rate account. Christmas lights ownership to be further clarified, and especially in light of asset register.
11. To note monthly Budget Figures
The Town Clerk added that the second half of the precept has now been received.

Cllr Penny updated that the Income is at 100% and expenditure as of the end of August was at 32%, so we are well within budget.

12. To receive update re: Heart of the Forest School, and make recommendations as necessary
The update from Cllr Allaway-Martin was read out by Cllr Penny. GCC quoted the Ofsted comments and the situation is being passed back to the school governors instead of GCC. Thanks was given to Cllr Allaway-Martin and no further action would be taken. CTC will continue to watch the situation.
13. To consider external auditor’s formal response re: AGAR, and to make recommendations, as necessary
Thanks to office staff for all hard work. Thanks also to members for work with compliance this year.
14. To receive update re: Former St John ambulance building, and make recommendations as necessary
The Town Clerk updated re: leak at St John Ambulance building up to £13k, and update received from FODDC. Not supportive of contributing to those works at this stage. We don’t want to take liability for those works. FODDC need to decide whether they take the building and do works before offering for lease. Likely significant delays back and forth between FODDC and St John Ambulance. Young people will miss out for significant period of time. Consideration on Thursday when considering another premises for CTC. Need to know outcome of debate before signing a lease. Keep pressure on FODDC. Create standalone dedicated facility for youth. Need to keep young people informed – share with youth worker and she can update as she sees fit. 
Recommendation: Continue to proceed towards lease with FODDC for occupation urgently, but do not support contribution to any pre-lease works.
Proposed: NP, Seconded: SC (1 abstained, carried by majority)

15. To consider S106 allocation, and make recommendations as necessary
Cllr Penny and Elsmore met with Andrew Knott to understand S106 £400k already gone to West Dean – agreement to be spent in West Dean and Coleford, £266k left. It is committed but he didn’t say where it is committed. Categorically told it is not committed against Five Acres. S106 may disappear. Another sum of money due – S106 pertaining to St Hilaire Ave – not clear whether this has been paid. Andrew’s view – needs more investigation – this is not on his radar. We have asked for S106 for active travel related to developments. FODDC Planning will not accept active travel strategy because it has not been signed off by FODDC as a whole, therefore planning do not accept it as a reasonable reason to allocate it to us – going on for 2 years. We are unable to direct S106 where we want it directed. We can tell FODDC where we would like S106 to go. We have done this in the past – Bells Field and KGV. We have requested money towards active travel out of S106. FODDC don’t tend to fully fund – we have to put some money towards. We need schemes to benefit whole parish and fundable to deliver that funding. Gofee were supposed to design way through Coleford into town – asked for reports, sent lots of documentation. We have seen nothing even though committed lots of money to this. We are trying to do things, but stymied by FODDC not moving this forward. NP has given his own examples to support organizations across the parish with this money as well as looking at plans and priorities of CTC. PK – There may be a communication issue, priorities change. Active Travel is on NDP and should be on this list. Bale is in desperate need of new play equipment. Request another meeting; boundary change at Bale, Full Council meeting, NDP must be a steer.
Recommendation: invite Andrew Knott and other relevant officers, to Full Council meeting to formaulate request for allocation of S106 monies
Proposed MC, Seconded: PK, all agreed

16. To receive update on Climate Adaptation Project, and make recommendations as necessary
Cllr Getgood updated that 4 Town Councils are primary beneficiaries, but other parishes will also benefit. Firm coming to various Town Council meetings. End of March for money to be spent. Project for Councils to push forward and adapt to climate. Toolkit will be product of this. Is this related to Aurora? – Answer: related but separate. Significant emphasis on solar. 

17. To agree the recommendations of the Environment Committee
Cllr Getgood summarised. In breach of planning conditions if all water does not remain on site. Reach out to Fenella. We have certificate where it was signed off. Need report of following meeting which should have photographic evidence. Was it installed? Does it have a warranty? Different pond liners have different success rate. Asset value of trees – nominal value of tree multiplied by number of trees we have.
Recommendation: All recommendations proposed en bloc.
Proposed MG, Seconded MB, all agreed

18. To agree the recommendations of the Finance & Asset Management Committee
Cllr Penny summarised.

Recommendation: All recommendations proposed en bloc.
NP proposed, HL seconded, all agreed.

19. To agree the recommendations of the Highways & Public Safety Committee
No recommendations, however Cllr M Cox updated re: Camera situation. Speedwatch – Woodgate Road. We will do speedwatch measurements. M Cox and S Cox will do this. Training on 30/9 if you want to be trained.

20. To agree the recommendations of the Marketing & Regeneration Committee
Cllr Kyne summarised.

Recommendation: All recommendations proposed en bloc.

PK proposed, MG seconded, all agreed.

21. To agree the recommendations of the Clock Tower Restoration & Reparation Committee
Cllr Beard summarised. 

Recommendation: Agree Recommendation 5.
Proposed MB, Seconded PK, all agreed.
Page missing. Town Clerk provided missing page of minutes. Cllr Beard summarised remaining recommendations:

Recommendation: Agree remaining recommendations
MB proposed, SC seconded, all agreed.
22. To consider Planning application P1170/23/FUL 21 St John Street, and make recommendations as necessary
Cllr Penny summarised.
Recommendation: To support application

NP proposed, PK seconded, all agreed

23. To note Planning Committee minutes
Cllr M Cox updated.

24. Member Reports
Cllr Penny
-
6th September met with contractor at Bells Field re power to amphitheatre 
-
7th September Attended Coleford Twinning Association Meeting

-
8th September hosted Green For GWAAC event to launch my charity fundraising for 23/24

-
10th September attended Coleford Community Choir Performance at Bells Field

-
18th September attended part of town walkabout with Chris Jones and Chris Gentle

-
19th September met with Mr Bath (Landlord) re future lease

-
20th September met with UWE lecturers re Coleford brief

-
22nd September met with Jonny Brinson, Head of Performance, Five Acres High School re Lights Switch On event

-
22nd September met with the student leadership team at Five Acres High School
-
Five acres student leadership team, 13 in room, 5 apologies, character education leads, meet and greet, explained how worked with school. How can we help them – asked them the question.

- 
CWW meeting

Cllr M Cox

· UWE and Chris Jones

· Pride of Coleford

· HODS

Cllr Getgood

· 4/9 Comments to Marcus Perrin on tenders for Climate Adaptation project 
· 5/9 Environment Committee 

· 7/9 Work with FE in Arboretum 

· 8/9 Participated in launch of Mayor’s charity by clog dancing

· 15/9 Conservation work at Worcester Walk

· 17/9 ColEVols at Coleford Cemetery

· 26/9 Coalway School at Worcester Walk

· 27/9 Full Council 
· Cemetery volunteers

· Worcester Walk with Coalway School ecogroup

· Performed for GWAAC event

Cllr Lusty

· Nothing to note due to ongoing illness
Cllr S Cox

· Leading 2 walks locally (Soudley and St Briavels)

· Meeting last week – regenerative farming
· AONB tour

Cllr Robbins

· Forest of Dean Health Forum

· Road Safety Partnership meeting

Cllr Beard

· TIC volunteer

· CWW meeting

· Clock Tower
25. To note the Town Clerk’s Report
Cllr Penny gave formal thanks to Town Clerk. Leaving us in much better position than when he joined. He has vision and driven it forward. First qualified Town Clerk for CTC.

Town Clerk updated re: uncertainty of attendance at meetings. Can councillors note absence at the beginning of month if they are aware of any issues and notify the office. Good practice. He wished CTC well. Councillors wished him well.

Reinforcing do not engage with Mark Holland.

26. To note Correspondence

Point Jordan to FODDC specific fund to new businesses up to £1000. Not our business to support this. Wishing him well. FODDC regularly make business grants.
8.59pm Laura-Jade Schroeder left the room
8.59pm It was proposed and unanimously agreed for an extension of 10 minutes

In Committee

27. To consider recommendations from recruitment panel re: Town Clerk recruitment exercise, and make recommendations as necessary

Cllr Penny summarised recommendations of the recruitment panel and after further discussion it was proposed and unanimously agreed to accept the recommendations in full.
Laura-Jade Schroeder re-entered the room

9.04pm  Meeting ended
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